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This Issue 

• Word from our Chairman. 

• Slow Down Move Over. 

• Left hand or right hand? 

• Night driving makes you speed. 

Registered Charity – 1054669 

Coventry and District group is an official provider of the IAM RoadSmart course. Views and opinions expressed 

in this publication are those of the individual contributors and do not necessarily reflect the views and 

opinions of the Coventry and District Group or the National IAM  

Who we are? 

Formed in 1968, Coventry & District Advanced Motorists Group provides car drivers with one-

to-one guidance to improve their driving technique and raise their standard of driving to that 

required for the IAM’s Advanced Driving Test.  

We hold regular Sunday meetings on at least every other weekend throughout the year. Our 

group’s training programme follows the IAM RoadSmart Advanced Driver Course, allowing 

you to improve your driving skills through town, country and motorway environments. During 

your preparation for the Advanced Driving Test you will meet with at least one of our local 

IAM Examiners, allowing you the opportunity to ask questions about any aspects of the test 

or driving in general. 

Note that, as befits a registered charity, our Observers and Trustees are all unpaid volunteers 

who are keen to share their skills and knowledge to help you improve your driving skills and 

pass the Advanced Test. 

  

Call 07769 972 714 

 
membership@covam.org.uk 
 

 

http://www.covam.org.uk 

 

 

https://twitter.com/CoventryIAM 

 

For the latest check drive dates. Checkout 

the website or sign up to our Facebook 

page. 

Chairman – Malcolm Rathbone 

01827 712 592   chairman@covam.org.uk 

Secretary – Position Vacant 

secretary@covam.org.uk 

Treasurer – Kenneth Lees 

01676 552 103   lees@waitrose.com 

Chief Observer – John Clark 

Johnclark911@hotmail.com 

Associate Liaison – Mark Washbourne 

mark@covam.org.uk 

Check Drive Co-Ordinator – Janet Heseltine 

janet@covam.org.uk 

News Letter Editor – Martyn Cozens 

Email TBC 
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EYE SIGHT TESTS 
 

Drivers who fail to read a number plate from 20m (65ft) away when stopped by police will have their 
licences revoked immediately in a new crackdown. 

Three forces in England are planning to test every motorist they stop in a bid to clamp down on drivers 
with defective eyesight. Police say data from the tests will be used to improve understanding of the 
extent of poor driver vision. The forces taking part are Thames Valley, Hampshire and West Midlands.  

Officers can request an urgent revocation of a licence through the Driver & Vehicle Licensing Agency 
(DVLA) if they believe the safety of other road users will be put at risk if a driver remains on the road. 
Under current rules, the only mandatory examination of a driver’s vision takes place during the practical 
test, when learners must read a number plate from 20 metres. After a person has obtained a licence, it 
is up to them to inform the DVLA if they develop vision problems. 

The DVLA said if a licence has been revoked because a driver has failed the eyesight test, evidence must 
be provided on reapplication showing that the driver’s vision meets the required standard. If the 
evidence provided is acceptable, the agency will require an additional eye test. Sgt Rob Heard, 
representing the police forces taking part in the campaign, said: “Not being able to see a hazard or react 
to a situation quickly enough can have catastrophic consequences.” 
 

What happens if your licence is revoked?  

•  

•  

•  

•  

• If your licence is revoked – which can occur for a number of medical reasons– you will have to apply for 
a new one, paying the fee as you would for a first licence. 

• The DVLA will give you a disqualification period, during which a driver cannot apply for a new licence. 

• You can then reapply eight weeks before the end of this period, and you may need to send evidence that 
you are fit to drive. The letter from the DVLA will tell you if this is the case. 

• Not having a valid driving licence will often mean that your insurance is invalid. 

He warned that officers will be carrying out eyesight checks “at every opportunity”. 

The power to revoke licences was introduced in 2013 under Cassie’s Law, named after 16-year-old 
Cassie McCord, who died when an 87-year-old man lost control of his vehicle in Colchester, Essex. It 
later emerged he had failed a police eyesight test days earlier, but a legal loophole meant he was 
allowed to continue driving. 

 

 

 

Hello and welcome to the Coventry & District Car Group IAM RoadSmart news bulletin, I hope it 
finds you all very well. 
 

I would like to thank and welcome on board Martyn Cozens for stepping in as Newsletter Editor, 
we wish him all the best in his new appointment. We hope that you will receive more information 
about the group and apologise for the lack of newsletters of late. 
 

Jim Doull one of our long-standing observers has stepped down as group observer because of 
continued health problems. We offer Jim many thanks for all that he has done for the group over 
the years and wish him and his family all the very best for the future. Tony Hayward is taking time 
away from observing while he undergoes treatment and we send our best wishes to him. David 
Weston also one of our observers has now moved out of the area and we wish David all the best 
with his new group. 
 

On a brighter note I have great pleasure in announcing that Adam Dugmore has passed his IMI 
National Observer test and Tony Courtney, Mark Washbourne and Malcolm Rathbone have 
passed their IMI three-year renewal test. It is also a great pleasure to announce that Justyna 
Malyszko, Alan Montgomery, Szymon Zareba, Terry Jefferson, Martyn Cozens, Ellys Farrell, Scott 
Armstrong, Kenneth Lees and Gerald Joyce are our latest people to pass the IAM RoadSmart car 
test with Justyna, Terry, Martyn and Scott passing with a First. Congratulations also to Martyn on 
passing his HGV test with a First. Once again this reflects on our dedicated team of observers. 
Many thanks go to all the team for their continued work to make the group successful. 
 

Martyn Cozens and Georgia Bowden have now completed their training to join our team of 
observers. Kenneth Lees, Terry Jefferson and Andy Phillips have started their observer training. 
We always welcome new observers. 
 

Many thanks go to Melvyn for keeping the tea and coffee on the go, and to Clive and Tim our 
examiners for the continued support they give to the group. 
 

To all associates don't forget to practice. It is not just about your Sunday morning drives, you 
must continue practising at all times and this will help get you to your test sooner. Don't forget 
IPSGA within all your journeys, this is most important. 
 

Once again to help with the planning of our check drives, could all associates please email me a 
few days before to inform of your intention to attend. If you do forget to email you can still turn 
up and we will get you out for a drive. To all observers if you cannot attend please email me. 
This news bulletin is delivered by email, if you know of someone that is not receiving it please 
pass on the details so that we can update our records. 
 

My thanks go to all the committee and observers for their continued support over the year. 
Together we look forward to a successful 2019. 
 

I end by wishing you all a very Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. Best 
regards and safe driving. 
 

Malcolm Rathbone 

CHAIRMAN’S PAGE 

https://www.gov.uk/health-conditions-and-driving


 

SLOW DOWN MOVE OVER 
 

The SURVIVE Group, which includes key organisations such as Highways England & the National 

Police Chiefs' Council, give the following advice in the event of a breakdown on the hard shoulder 

or lane one of a motorway/dual carriageway: 

“…normally the safest place to wait for help is away from moving traffic and so that they can see 

the rear of the vehicle and if possible, a safe distance behind a crash barrier, if one is present and 

can be reached safely.” 

There’s a good reason you’re told to stand the other side of the crash barrier and wait for 

assistance to arrive if you break down on the motorway - remaining in your car/van puts you in 

great danger of being struck by a distracted road user who 

hasn’t noticed your vehicle. However, the Breakdown 

Recovery Operatives such as the RAC, Greenflag and The 

AA don’t have this option - they need to be at the vehicle 

to work on the vehicle. This means they’re risking their 

lives every second until they can get you back on the road 

to carry on your journey. 

Sometimes the worst does happen, and a life is lost on the side of a motorway. The SURVIVE 

Group was born from exactly this situation following the deaths of 6 breakdown operators on 

hard shoulders in 1998. 

Sadly 20 years on this safety issue is still a big problem, and the #SlowDownMoveOver campaign 

has been launched to tackle this. The campaign looks to raise awareness of the risks posed to 

Breakdown Recovery Operatives, and make sure motorists know how to act when they see 

flashing yellow lights on the roads.  

When presented with a temporary hazard on the road network (including but not exclusive to; 

broken down vehicles, passengers of those vehicles, roadside recovery vehicles or any roadside 

worker) motorists are advised to reduce their speed and change lanes if it’s safe to do so.  

The Association of Vehicle Recovery Operators (AVRO) reported that 2017 saw 3500 incidents 

reported involving road users and maintenance workers. Of those, 150 were deemed serious. So, 

if you’re out driving and see flashing beacons; Slow Down, Move Over. 

 

 

 

  

LEFT OR RIGHT? 

The problems of knowing when you are in an HGVs blind spot used to be relatively simple… 

right? Just look at the rear registration plate before passing and if it was anything other 

than yellow it was a left-hand drive. 

Well not anymore. With more UK 

trucks spending an increasing 

amount of time abroad, hauliers 

here are investing in left hand 

drive vehicles, and conversely 

foreign hauliers are investing in 

right hand drive vehicles for 

operation within the UK. All very 

confusing.  

There is however one sure way to 

determine what side the driver is 

sitting on, and it’s not to make eye 

contact in the mirror as I hear you 

all cry in unison, it may be the 

second /relief driver you’re 

making eyes at. 

The secret does lie with mirrors, 

and it’s to do with the kind of 

mirror. The mirror in the red circle is called a “Kerb-side Mirror”. No prizes for guessing its 

purpose. This by its nature will always be above the passenger side window of trucks built 

after 2005, which in the commercial market is a lifetime ago.  

So, when passing a Heavy Goods Vehicle always look out for this mirror and you won’t go 

far wrong. 
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http://slowdownmoveover.uk/
https://avrouk.com/
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The IAM’s new member benefit website “LiveSmart” has gone live! 

After a successful trial period the new site is open to all members and is packed full of 

benefits, discounts and helpful consumer advice to help you LiveSmart. 

Example of savings include 10% off DFDS Seaways. An astonishing 60% off theatre and 

event tickets, and 10% off car hire.  

Take a look today and see how much you could save.  There has been ongoing teething 

problems and technical issues, but they hope to have them resolved soon.  

 

www.IAMlivesmart.co.uk 

CONTRIBUTE 

Got a news story?  

Need to get something off your chest?  

Funny Story?  

Super driving tips? 

 

 

 

 

Then let everyone know by getting in touch with us here at the Coventry and District IAM 

News desk. 

 

It’s easy to get in touch, email mwcozens@hotmail.com or get in touch through our 

Facebook page.  

  

 

NIGHT DRIVING MAKES 

YOU SPEED 
Experts who carried out the research want governments to impose a maximum two-hour limit 
on continuous night-time driving in a bid to curb accidents and death rates. It is estimated that 
one-fifth of all traffic accidents are due to sleepiness behind the wheel. One in three motorists 
admits to nodding off while driving at night. 
 
A study last year by experts at Cardiff University called for newly-qualified drivers to be banned 
from the roads at night, a move that could save 200 lives a year in Britain and result in 1,700 
fewer serious injuries. 
 
Similar schemes already exist in New Zealand, Australia and the U.S. Unlike alcohol, police have 
no way of measuring whether a driver is affected by fatigue. To assess the extent to which 
tiredness hinders driving performance, researchers at Utrecht University in the Netherlands 
recruited 14 healthy young men aged 21 to 25.  
 
Under supervision, each one drove for two, four and eight hours at a time through the night. 
They had to maintain a constant 80mph on the motorway and remain in the centre of their lane. 
Researchers used video recordings to monitor the safety of their driving. After the experiment, 
they compared motorists’ performances with what's already known about the effect alcohol can 
have on driver safety. 
 
The results, published in the Journal of Sleep Research, showed that after just two hours behind 
the wheel, the drivers were already making the same mistakes they would if they had 0.05% 
blood alcohol content - more than half the UK legal drink drive limit of 80milligrammes of alcohol 
per 100 milliliters of blood. 
 
At three hours, their performance corresponded to 0.08% blood alcohol content - the national 
limit and by four-and-a-half hours it was equivalent to 0.10%. In a report on their findings, the 
researchers said: 'Our data show that drivers should take sleepiness behind the wheel seriously. 
It is one of the primary causes of accidents on motorways. 
 
'Yet drivers themselves are sometimes unaware of sleepiness, reduced alertness and 
corresponding impaired driving. 'Measures such as playing loud music or opening the window 
are of limited use. A maximum continuous night-time driving duration of two hours should be 
recommended’ 

 

 

CHECK DRIVE DATES 2019 

13th and 27th January   10th and 24th February  10th and 24th March 

7th and 21st April  5th and 19th May  2nd, 16th and 30th June 

7th and 28th July  11th and 25th August  8th and 22nd September 

6th and 20th October  3rd and 17th November  1st and 15th December 

 

http://www.iamlivesmart.co.uk/
mailto:mwcozens@hotmail.com
https://www.iamlivesmart.co.uk/


  

COFFEE TIME CORNER CONGRATULATIONS 

Alan Dugmore has passed his IMI National Observer Test 

Tony Courtney, Mark Washbourne & Malcolm Rathbone 
Have passed their 3-yearly IMI re-tests 
 

 
Alan Montgomery, Szymon Zareba, Ellys Farrell,  
Kenneth Lees, Gerald Joyce have all passed their Advanced test.  
 

 
 
Justyna Malyszko, Terry Jefferson, Martyn Cozens &  
Scott Armstrong have passed their Advanced  
test with a First.   
 

 

 

Martyn Cozens has passed his Advanced Commercial  

test with a First. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PRESIDENT 
Trevor Poxton MBE 

 

VICE PRESIDENTS 
Peter Lancaster, Keith Lewis 

 

COMMITTEE 
Malcom Rathbone (Chairman) Position Vacant (Secretary)  

Maurice Bevan, John Clark, Janet Heseltine, Kenneth Lees, Bob Matthews, Ray Miller, Derek Simpson, 
Mark Wasbourne, Ron Parish. 

 

CHIEF OBSERVER 
John Clark 

 

ASSOCIATE LIASON 
Mark Washbourne 

 

MASTERS 
John Clark, Tony Courtney, Mark Washbourne, Ron Parish,  

 

NATIONAL OBSERVERS 
Maurice Bevan, John Clark, Tony Courtney, Joanne Congden, Adam Dugmore, Janet Heseltine, Keith 

Henson, Roger Howes, Ron Parrish, Malcolm Rathbone, Mark Washbourne 
 

LOCAL OBSERVERS 
Martyn Cozens, Bob Mathews, Mark Poulton, Derek Simpson. 

 

TRAINEE OBSERVERS 
Georgia Bowden, Tony Hayward, Terry Jefferson, Kenneth Lees 

 

 

 

 



 

HIGHER ROADWORK 

SPEED LIMIT 

Drivers could be allowed to travel at higher speeds through motorway roadworks 
depending on the day of the week. 

Speed limits could be increased from 50mph to 60mph when there is less activity 
by road workers, Highways England said. This could see limits increased on Sundays. 

Highways England, the state company that manages motorways and A roads in 
England, said it wanted to reduce frustration over roadworks. 

Varying speed limits could also be used within one set of roadworks, allowing higher 
speeds where vehicles are further away from workers. 

Speed limits of 50mph are common when narrow lanes are installed during 
motorway works. 

Tests will be carried out to see if varying speed limits could be introduced without 
increasing risks for motorists or staff. 

Highways England figures show there are nearly 300 incidents a week of drivers 
entering coned-off areas or physically or verbally abusing road workers on 
motorways and major A roads. 

Its chief executive, Jim O’Sullivan, said: “People understand roadworks are 
necessary but are also frustrated by them. At the same time, we have to ensure as 
they drive through them that they, and our road workers, are safe. 

“So we are always thinking of new ways to improve journeys at the same time as 
keeping everyone as safe as we can. That is why over the next 12 months we will 
test changes to the design and operation of roadworks. 

 

TOO CLOSE TO PASS 
 

A year since launching Operation Close Pass, West Midlands Police have announced a 20 per cent 
reduction in the number of cyclists killed or seriously injured on the county’s roads. As part of the 
operation more than 200 drivers have been stopped and received an educational input. 

In that same period the force has also prosecuted more than 350 drivers by using what is called third 
party reporting – the use of video evidence supplied by victims of close pass offences and other 
members of the public. 

In the 12 months from August 2016, 92 cyclists were killed or seriously injured in the West Midlands, 
down from 115 in the preceding year. It is thought the force’s two-pronged approach has been 
instrumental in this reduction in cyclist casualties. 

Operation Close Pass utilises plain clothes officers on bikes equipped with video cameras to target 
offending drivers. When a vehicle passes too close another officer stops it and the driver given an 
education input pointing out the error of their ways. Only the most serious offenders are prosecuted. 

 

 

 

 

 

As soon as they launched the scheme in conjunction with Birmingham City Council Cycle Revolution 
Hodson and colleague PC Steve Hudson knew it would have the desired effect. 

“Between us we have 25 years traffic experience and we’re both massively interested in driver 
behaviour, and once we had done it a couple of times we knew it could really make difference. 

“It’s about changing driver behaviour, it is not about prosecutions, it’s not about new laws, it’s about 
changing people’s attitudes.” 

Hodson also believes the operation is more effective now the West Midlands Fire Service provide the 
educational input. 

“They’re brilliant at it. They do the education exactly the same, but people associate them with saving 
lives rather than the baggage we [the police] come with, so they are much more receptive to what is 
said.” 

 “I believe there are 22 forces out there doing it to some extent,” Hodson continued. “With a lot of 
them it is driven by individual officers, but for me when the College of Policing says it is good that is 
when all Chief Constables and PCCs (Police and Crime Commissioners] will say they have to do it too. 

 “Even if everybody had a third-party reporting scheme as effective as ours I seriously think you could 
replicate our KSI reduction across the country,” Hodson concluded. 

 

https://www.cyclingweekly.com/news/latest-news/passing-judgement-bringing-bad-drivers-book-310927

